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Strategic Options for Iran: 
Balancing Pressure with Diplomacy 

 
Michael Van Dusen: 
Good afternoon.  I’m Mike Van Dusen, executive vice 
president of the Wilson Center, and I want a hearty welcome 
to all of you to be here today.  As you know, the Wilson 
Center was chartered by the Congress as the official 
memorial to our 28th president.  It is the nation’s key 
non-partisan policy forum for tackling global issues 
through independent research, open dialogue, leading to 
actionable ideas for the Congress, the administration, and 
the broader policy community. 
 
We’re here today for the launch of the third report, I 
believe, of the Iran Project.  And I’ll be turning it over 
in one minute to the director of the Iran Project, but for 
the Center I would like to commend the Iran Project for 
their work.  And I think that this third report, which 
seeks to juxtapose pressure and diplomacy in the right mix, 
is extraordinarily important, and we’re very happy to be 
the launch for the third report as we were for the first 
report. 
 
Today’s session will be moderated by Ambassador Carla 
Hills, and the panelists are Ambassador Jim Dobbins, 
Ambassador Tom Pickering, and Dr. Walsh from MIT.  And I 
want to turn over the podium to Ambassador Bill Luers who 
is a former scholar at the Wilson Center, and, again, thank 
you all for coming.  I look forward to hearing this event. 
 
William Luers: 
I’m many former things, but one of the things I am today is 
trying to introduce a program which most of you know about 
by now.  The Iran Project has been around for -- in various 
formulations for about 10 years, 12 years.  Right after 
2001 we started this and some of the original people are 
here and many of you know what we’ve been trying to do over 
the years.  Mike, thank you for introducing it.  This is 
the great venue in Washington to have events.  People are 
serious here.  It’s a prestigious location and the group 
you’ve put together as a team to help us has been 
remarkable, and we always enjoy working with you. 
 
I just want to say a couple of things.  First to Joe 
Cirincione and Plowshares and Joel Rubin, in particular, 
who’ve been working so closely with us in our media 
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campaign and our Hill campaign and all of the work we’re 
doing.  And the Iran Strategy Group, which Joel heads, is 
remarkable support for everything we try to do.  And then I 
must mention Stephen Heintz, who is head of the Rockefeller 
Brothers Fund and it was Stephen and I who began this some 
12 years ago, and he’s been my partner and supporter ever 
since.  And, Stephen, good to have you here. 
 
I’ve got to mention, also, Iris, my colleague.  The game 
that we have in the office is I think up all the things I 
can think up and then she figures out if she can get them 
all done in one day and she does.  She’s a marvelous 
partner and, Iris, I’ve got to say here, I don’t know where 
we’d be on any of these reports if we didn’t have you.  And 
Sally sitting next to her, who is Sally Donnelly [spelled 
phonetically], who came on to introduce us to many of the 
military people we have, and she’s a real force in this 
city.  Sally, thank you for coming. 
 
In the group we have today, I’d like to say Dobbins keeps 
us practical, Walsh keeps us accurate, and Pickering keeps 
us wise.  That’s sort of where they will come out in this 
discussion, I hope.  And the process we have in drafting 
these papers is very complex.  I think I’ve drafted a paper 
and then four months later it has nothing really to do with 
what I started.  And we have a rich interchange, and of the 
35 people who signed it this time, I’d say 20 of them were 
actively involved in the process of writing the paper, 
including footnotes.  It’s a rich process, unusual in the 
sense that most of the people -- all of the people who sign 
it basically agree with our approach; centrist, balanced, 
not taking anything off the table, but determined to find a 
peaceful and diplomatic solution to this problem. 
 
The paper which you have here you’ll pick up afterward.  
There is one copy for each of you.  The -- Iris and I 
couldn’t carry enough down so all of you’d be able to take 
five home with you.  It’s on our website and I think it’s 
up here -- is the website indicated anywhere?  It was going 
to be indicated.  It’s theiranproject.org, and you can find 
a PDF of it on that website, and we have a Twitter, which 
is IranProject2013.  So, with that, let me say to -- 
 
Male Speaker: 
That’s a lot of tweeting. 
 
[laughter] 
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William Luers:  
Yeah, yeah.  Let me thank Carla for coming.  Carla has been 
with us from the very beginning.  She brings prestige, 
knowledge, experience, and a lot of willingness to be 
helpful whenever she can, and she agreed, after twisting 
her arm, to join us today and I’m delighted to have you 
here, Carla.  Thank you.  So, you’re in charge. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Thank you so much.  Well, let me add my welcome to this 
really very important occasion.  I hope you all get a copy 
of the strategic options dealing with balancing the 
pressure with diplomacy.  It’s a front-and-center issue.  
People that have signed the report have studied it and 
thought about the options.  I have here a letter that just 
came in from Senator Dianne Feinstein, and she’s a 
thoughtful person.  She writes, “I believe this report 
provides a path forward for the United States in dealing 
with Iran.  The authors, who are members of The Iran 
Project, have spent years studying this issue and have once 
again provided objective and balanced analyses on one of 
the most pressing national security issues facing our 
country.”  It should come as no surprise that this report 
has been endorsed by a distinguished group of former senior 
U.S. officials, and I commend The Iran Project for their 
efforts.  It will prove to be a valuable addition to the 
discussion both inside and outside the government on Iran.  
 
And I want you to hear from our three panelists who are 
wise, accurate, and practical, as Ambassador Luers has 
said.  I am not going -- I’m going to be diplomatically -- 
undiplomatically, I should say, brief, because you have, I 
am told, a copy of their biographies.  But let me just say 
a brief sentence about each. 
 
To my left, Ambassador Tom Pickering.  He happens to be 
vice chair of Hills and Company, International Consultants.  
He served our nation as under-Secretary of State for 
political affairs, U.S. ambassador to the United Nations, 
Russia, India, El Salvador, Israel, Nigeria, and Jordan, 
and he happens to speak seven languages, which makes it 
easier to be persuasive.  And he also served, long ago, as 
assistant secretary for Oceans, Environment, and Science.  
And I stress science, because the bomb requires scientific 
understanding. 
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Next to him is Dr. Jim Walsh, research associate at MIT, 
Security Studies Program.  Before coming to MIT he was the 
executive director managing the ADAM project, Harvard 
University/J.F. Kennedy School for Government, and visiting 
scholar at the Center for Global Security at the Lawrence 
Livermore Laboratory.  And he has taught at both Harvard 
and at MIT, where he earned his PhD. 
 
And last, but certainly not least, Ambassador Jim Dobbins, 
director of RAND’s International Security and Defense 
Policy Center.  He served as assistant secretary for 
Europe, special advisor to the president on the Balkans, 
ambassador to the Euro community, and his numerous crisis 
management assignments include Haiti, Bosnia, Kosovo, 
Afghanistan, representing the United States at the Bonn 
Convention, where it established the Afghan government.   
 
Each panelist will speak for approximately five or six 
minutes, and if we have time we’ll return to the panelists 
for a remark.  If I’ve used up all the time for their 
presentations we will go directly to the audience and I’ll 
give you the rules for how we will proceed in the question 
and answer stage when we get there, but let me first turn 
to Ambassador Tom Pickering, who will give us an overview 
of the report. 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
Thank you, Carla, first for chairing and allowing your arm 
to be twisted to be with us today.  It means a great deal 
to all of us.  Thank you, Bill, for all of the perspiration 
and inspiration that you brought to the project and to 
this, the third report.  Each one has been better and each 
one, I hasten to add, has been better because your draft 
has always been better so -- 
 
[laughter] 
 
-- it has not disappeared.  Stephen Heintz, thank you very 
much for your support, for your backing, and indeed for 
your wise and trenchant advice.  And Bill Miller, thank you 
for your own deep personal involvement in Iran and the 
knowledge that you bring, obviously, to this particular 
project. 
 
This is a report which is different from our other two.  It 
provides advice and recommendations, something that we 
approached with care and trepidation but we are now ready 
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to disgorge.  It has a single, central leitmotif: that it 
is time for the administration to make the sweat equity 
investment in negotiations equal to what it has done on 
sanctions and the potential to use military force.  It is 
time, therefore, to concentrate on the negotiating process.  
I’m particularly pleased because I see, both in process and 
in substantive terms, the negotiating process picking up 
steam.  That’s perhaps the wrong word to describe anything 
having to do with Iran and the P5+1, but at least it is 
gathering some momentum, both in the frequency of the 
meetings and, as well, in I think the increasing reality of 
the positions put on the table. 
 
Our approach to the paper was to answer or address three 
critical questions.  Why does the approach need to change?  
Very simply, it needs to change because time is not forever 
on our side.  Secondly, the option of the use of military 
force carries with it difficult if not overwhelming 
connotations, obviously, difficulties that should not be 
jumped to lightly.  And thirdly, because, as I said a 
moment ago, the negotiating process is showing increased 
interest. 
 
What do we have to do to make this particular approach 
successful?  First and foremost we believe the President 
needs to make that decision -- “I want a deal” -- and 
instruct his people to get a deal, obviously a deal that we 
can work with and deal with and live with, and we think 
that is possible.  And secondly, anybody who has been 
paying one scintilla of time and attention of time to the 
Middle East knows that it is moving from bad to worse.  We 
need to begin to reverse that possibility of, in fact, 
catastrophic conflict, moving with Iran on nuclear, and 
then beyond nuclear to further engagement on broader issues 
is one of the many ways that we could make a very positive 
contribution, first to our own future and secondly to the 
stability and indeed the prosperity of the area.  
 
We have identified a number of benefits and a number of 
risks.  The risks are always that the idea of negotiating 
with Iran will be unpopular, and it has to be addressed and 
taken into account.  There is always the risk of failure, 
and it is serious and not to be diminished, but the 
benefits are quite large.  The benefits are, one, the fact 
that we can now begin to move negotiations further and 
faster ahead, and secondly we can emerge with agreements, 
not just on nuclear, but on other questions that can begin 
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to help to stabilize a situation which has all of the 
capacity, said a moment ago, to spin out of control. 
 
I think it is very significant that the third question is 
what would the new diplomacy we advocate look like?  What 
would leveling up the diplomacy or negotiations track and 
the pressure track mean to us?  Well, it’s not easy but it 
is important to look at.  In a process sense, we need -- 
and the administration, I give them credit for this, has 
worked hard at it, but we need to find a way, within the 
context of the multilateral negotiations that are going on, 
to open a bilateral track with Iran.  I think that will be 
important.  It will be important because it will give us 
the opportunity to give us the kind of dialog that we’ve 
had with other countries in the past from whom we have been 
deeply estranged -- China certainly -- about our strategic 
views of the region, the area, and the relationship.  And 
this is urgently required to offset.  What we see out there 
is the bedeviling problem of the Iranian conception that 
our only goal in life is regime change.  And, indeed, the 
counterpart that their only goal in life is making a 
nuclear weapon, both of which have to be put in the context 
of the kind of agreement that we need to get, which 
accomplishes a new relationship based on neither of those 
propositions.  And I think that’s significant. 
 
We need, as well, to begin to focus on how to deal with the 
nuclear question, and I think there are five propositions 
there, which we have sketched out in the report, which are 
important.  One of those is that the Iranians need to 
accept the idea that their nuclear program has to be 
peaceful and civil.  It has to be tied to reasonable 
objectives.  They have to begin to talk to us about that.  
Secondly, it needs to be related to the work of the 
International Atomic Energy Agency, the organization which 
will have primary responsibility for monitoring whatever is 
agreed to.  They need to be a good part of designing the 
monitoring program.  The Iranians frequently talk about 
being willing to accept wider monitoring.  The IAEA is the 
proper place to do it, and we need to clean up some of the 
lessons of the past -- what happened in the period before 
2003 and how that could be worked -- but primarily because 
that will give us a much better conception of how to go for 
the future. 
 
The Iranians will certainly want relief from sanctions.  My 
sense is they would like to have as much as possible as 
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soon as possible.  It will have to be attuned to progress 
in the negotiations.  And, secondly, the Iranians will want 
to understand that their nuclear program can include 
enrichment.  Certainly, in my view, that enrichment ought 
to be attuned to their peaceful needs as we go down the 
road.  And finally, each of us, in my view, ought to be 
ready in the context of the discussions on nuclear, to open 
up the process to a broader range of concerns that are 
shared between us.  And here I think that the regional 
questions can be very important. 
 
We have a real opportunity, in many ways because we share 
deep concerns together about the future of Afghanistan and 
Iraq.  And so when the time is right and the time is 
appropriate, they ought to become part of the conversation, 
a conversation that should be conducted with mutual respect 
and with dignity, but a conversation that obviously should 
be focused on winnowing through and helping to resolve the 
problems that are out there between us.  Certainly, all of 
that, in my view, is much better than the question of 
whether in fact we try to resolve those problems through 
what is clearly likely to lead to a broader conflict in the 
Middle East, something that I think neither the people of 
the United States nor the people of Iran are ready for, and 
therefore the negotiations, and certainly in our report, 
play a primary role in attempting to deal with that issue.  
Thank you. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Thank you, Tom.  Dr. Jim Walsh, you review possible nuclear 
deals. 
 
James Walsh: 
First, I want to begin by joining my colleagues in thanking 
the Wilson Center.  They’ve been a tremendous host and 
supporter for us.  They are a singular institution in 
Washington.  I don’t have to tell you that.  And as a 
scholar as well as someone who works on policy, they are 
revered in both academia and the policy world for the work 
they do here.  I’m also happy to be here with these 
distinguished panelists.  Bill has asked me to also mention 
among the core people that worked on this project is 
Priscilla Lewis, editor, you know, idea generator, a person 
who did everything, along with Iris, to help make this 
event possible.  Priscilla holds a special place in my 
heart because she was the person who introduced me to Bill 
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and to Tom, and I’m sure that there’s a place in hell for 
her -- 
  
[laughter] 
 
-- that I’ve reserved to let her know how much I 
appreciated that.   
 
On a more serious note, I want to go beyond the thanks to 
the Wilson Center and say to all of you, as someone who 
lives in Boston, that this has been a difficult couple of 
days but we in Boston appreciate all that we’ve seen coming 
out of Washington -- emails, Facebook posts, other forms of 
support and sympathy -- and that means a great deal to us. 
 
Let me also say that I express my sympathies to my friends 
in Iran who now, for the second time in a couple of weeks, 
faced a deadly earthquake.  And perhaps out of these 
tragedies that we both have shared we will find a way to 
get past our differences. 
 
Let’s talk about some of those differences.  I’ve been 
charged with talking about the nuclear piece.  I’m going to 
do two things really quickly.  First, I just am going to 
skim what the report says.  The report does not focus on 
nuclear in a big way, but I want to at least highlight what 
it says, and then I want to step back and put that in a 
broader context because we do have a P5+1 process.  We have 
meetings in Kazakhstan, so one might rightly ask what is it 
that we’re asking for if we’re asking for diplomacy when 
diplomacy is already happening?  So let me address both 
those. 
 
First, the report itself.  The report addresses the nuclear 
issue but it offers no magic wand, no transcendental 
concept.  I think the outlines of a deal on the nuclear 
first deal contained components that we would all agree to:  
limits on 20 -- you know, no more 20-percent limits on the 
amount of accumulated uranium that could be kept in Iran; 
subscription to the original protocol; the other sorts of 
steps that are part and parcel of a conversation we’ve had 
year-in and year-out we would expect to see as part of a 
deal. 
 
What I will say, though, is that the balance of the report 
is not about those details, because we feel it’s not about 
tactics.  It’s not about a line here and a line there.  
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There is a broader and deeper problem, and that broader and 
deeper problem is that we spend about 90 percent of our 
effort, our creative talents, our energy, our person hours 
on sanctions, counter-proliferation, and related techniques 
and don’t put nearly that same political priority for 
diplomacy.  And what we’re looking for is a rebalancing.  
And I think if we look at the current P5+1 talks, this sort 
of illustrates this.  So there’s good news here.  The good 
news obviously is that these talks are happening.  They’ve 
been sustained.  People leaving the talks say that they’ve 
been the best conversations that have happened in years.  
People are thorough.  They go on for several hours.  And 
yet the bad news is, despite clear profession of interest 
in a deal that I’ve heard directly from Iranian government 
officials and from officials from my own government, and 
despite that desire on both sides to get a small deal on 
the 20-percent issue, even getting this little, tiny deal 
has turned out to be difficult.  And some reports out of 
the last meeting, experts meeting, were somewhat 
pessimistic about where those talks are going.  I don’t 
think we should prejudge them.  I defer to the 
professionals, but diplomacy is hard and it takes time and 
we should give it that time.  But I think in some ways 
these talks illustrate the core problem that the report 
tries to address. 
 
Right now everyone is playing small ball.  They want the 
smallest possible deal, and if there’s no deal they want to 
be able to kick it down the road, thinking that time is 
neutral or that time will benefit one party or another.  
And the problem is I’ve seen this movie before.  I’ve seen 
this movie again and again and again over 10 years.  And 
what happens is when you shrink the negotiating space and 
you try to get the smallest deal possible you still come 
back to the same misperceptions and mistrust that has 
characterized that relationship, and even on small things 
it is hard to move.  So I think we’ve had a recipe of 
incrementalism and kicking the can down the road.  I think, 
as a result, this is a dispute that has gone on and on, and 
as it has gone on and on both parties have paid higher and 
higher costs.  Both parties have found new and innovative 
ways to punish the other.  And my concern is -- and a 
concern shared by some of my colleagues here, is the small, 
incremental style, kicking the can down the road, is going 
to guarantee that those costs increase, increase, increase 
for all the parties concerned.   
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And so we would like to see diplomacy have as much 
importance as sanctions; people talking about diplomacy as 
much as they talk about sanctions; and putting the 
resources of the President and the imprimatur of the 
President dictating to the bureaucracy that they want to 
get this done.  I mean, I talk to a lot of State Department 
people, friends; they want a deal.  Of course they want a 
deal.   You know, there are Iranians who want a deal.  But 
left to its own devices, the bureaucracy is not going to do 
the political risk-taking on this of all sensitive topics 
that is required.  So if the bureaucracy is going to get 
off first base, it’s going to have to be told to run, and 
that’s not going to happen until the President of the 
United States takes this on as an issue for himself.  And I 
think the difference between having incremental talks that 
are incredibly difficult and end in stalemate and return 
back to the cycle of sanction and no talk and sanction, no 
talk -- the difference between that and something that’s 
successful will be a focus on diplomacy and a presidential 
ownership of this issue in ways that we have not yet seen.  
So let me pause there and -- 
 
Carla Hills: 
Thank you, Jim. 
 
James Walsh:   
-- pass it on to Jim. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Let us go to Ambassador Jim Dobbins, who will discuss how 
we might strengthen the diplomatic track. 
 
James Dobbins: 
Thank you, Carla.  Well, you know, the nuclear negotiations 
are essentially about how far short of a nuclear weapons 
capability to stop Iran.  And, of course, the longer they 
go on the closer they get to that capability and the harder 
it becomes to rein them back.  There’ve been times in the 
past where, had we taken the deal that was available, they 
would have stopped well short of where they are today.  And 
so I think it’s -- I think one can argue that the earlier 
we can get a deal, the better the deal is likely to be.  
I’d also argue that the sooner we can get beyond the 
nuclear issue the quicker we can get on to a lot of other 
issues that we have with Iran that are increasingly 
important, where Iran is playing, in general, an extremely 
unhelpful role and where it might be persuaded to play a 
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more helpful role.   I also think, actually, that the two 
sides in these nuclear negotiations are somewhat closer 
than is generally appreciated and that there is a deal 
there that could be concluded fairly quickly if both sides 
are prepared to take a certain degree of risk and pay a 
certain degree of political cost in terms of their domestic 
constituencies.   
 
The Middle East is in turmoil.  Iran is in the middle of 
that turmoil.  It’s stirring the pot, in some degrees.  We 
have strong interests in that region.  We have an interest 
in an orderly departure from Afghanistan, leaving behind a 
stable country that retains the many gains that it’s made 
over the last decade; an interest which, in general, Iran 
shares, except for their antagonism to the U.S. and their 
desire to disoblige themselves with Washington, they 
basically share that view.  We both have an interest in a 
stable Iraq.  They would prefer a stable anti-American Iraq 
and we would prefer a stable anti-Iranian Iraq, but maybe 
we could compromise on a stable Iraq that was friendly to 
both sides.  And clearly the genocidal conflict in Syria 
isn’t going to be terminated.  Indeed, it’s going to get a 
lot worse and get more genocidal unless all of the parties 
that are supporting the competing factions can somehow get 
together to put convergent rather than divergent pressures 
on their clients in that country and move it toward a 
peaceful resolution.  And it’s hard to imagine that getting 
done unless Iran, along with Saudi Arabia and Qatar and 
Turkey and the United States, are all collaborating in such 
an effort.   
 
Now, cooperating with Iran on some of those issues is not 
going to be easy, but we have cooperated with the 
revolutionary government in Iran before successfully, most 
notably in the immediate aftermath of 9/11, where I was 
charged with trying to put together a broadly-based 
representative successor government to the Taliban and 
where the Iranians were quite helpful and worked closely 
with the United States in that effort.  Their reward at the 
time was to be listed among the axis of evil only a few 
weeks after the fall of Kabul and the installation of the 
Karzai government.  But they actually persisted in seeking 
to cooperate with the United States, both on Afghanistan 
and on Iraq until the middle of 2003.  I think those were 
missed opportunities.  They weren’t repeated during the 
Ahmadinejad presidency.  There was a change of government 
in Iraq.  The government that had made several overtures to 
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the United States was discredited in part by reason of the 
fact that the United States ignored those overtures, and it 
was replaced by a harder-line president and the U.S.-
Iranian relationship deteriorated significantly. 
 
Now, there is a statement that elections have consequences.  
Iranian elections aren’t free and fair.  The Iranians 
aren’t offered a full panoply of choices, but they are 
offered a panoply of meaningful choices in those elections.  
One of the startling things about Iranian elections is that 
one can almost never predict the outcome.  Certainly nobody 
predicted Ahmadinejad’s election, including in his first 
election, including the most influential elements of the 
Iranian establishment, who were quite surprised.  And the 
next election is shaping up to be a very interesting 
contest with a range of different factions involved. 
 
So there may be new opportunities in the not-too-distant 
future to change the nature of that relationship, but it’s 
probably not going to happen.  In fact, it’s certainly not 
going to happen unless we can address successfully the 
first order of business, which is halting and reversing the 
Iranian nuclear program to a point where they are more 
distant from gaining a nuclear weapons capability and where 
we can have some sense of confidence that they will stay at 
that distance.   
 
Carla Hills:  
Thank you, Jim.  Let me just ask, Tom, you made an 
interesting statement when you said it’s time for the 
negotiating process.  What makes you think that the 
Iranians are willing, when they continue to ask for a 
[unintelligible] of sanctions up to the 20-percent level?  
What do you think’s going to move them? 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
I think that they have shown themselves willing to move 
from a process that had one inconsequential meeting per 
year, with the rest of the year devoted to negotiating 
about the next meeting, to a series of four meetings before 
the elections and now two following.  Admittedly, we do not 
and should not expect miraculous moves to rapid agreement.  
But over a period of time we are now engaged enough, in my 
view, to believe that we have gone beyond the beginning of 
the beginning.  We’re not at the end of the beginning yet, 
but we’re getting there.  And to some extent this means 
that on the table are discrete questions for which there 
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are discrete negotiating possibilities.  The principal one 
that remains dividing us, I believe, is the extent of 
sanctions relief.  And my hope is that we have the wisdom, 
the good sense, and indeed the negotiating persistence to 
address that question very particularly and move on, as Jim 
Walsh says, to something that can, over a period of time, 
show in fact that the kind of outline that I put in my 
opening talk can be achieved. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Thank you.  Let me just ask Jim Walsh how much time do we 
have to pursue the negotiations in light of the 
installation and the use of the new IR2M centrifuge? 
 
James Walsh: 
That’s a terrific question.  So, you know, how much time do 
we have?  Well, I think the first thing -- the first way to 
answer that question is to say where we are right now, and 
so I follow the leadership here of the director of National 
Intelligence and his repeated public testimony over these 
past several years, including this year.  And the way he 
describes it is that Iran currently has a rudimentary 
nuclear capability.  In other words, they can build a 
centrifuge.  If you can build a centrifuge you can enrich 
uranium.  If you can enrich uranium, if you’re determined, 
you can make a nuclear weapon.  But the DNI goes on to say 
that while there’s nothing technical inhibiting that, they 
have not yet made a political decision to build the bomb.  
And that’s the crucial line.  As someone who studies 
nuclear weapons decision-making, trying to understand why 
some countries that start end up as nuclear weapons states 
while many others start down that path but do not become 
nuclear weapons states, that’s the critical line, the line 
of the political decision to say, “Yes, we want a bomb, 
we’re going to make it job one, we’re going to get it 
done.” 
 
Now, the DNI has gone on to say that Iran had a nuclear 
weapons program in the late 1990s, but that program was put 
to a halt in 2003.  There may be some unstructured 
activities that have continued, but what experts would call 
a structured nuclear weapons program desisted in 2003.  So 
this is the space right now.  This is the space where 
diplomacy can matter.  And I think, looking forward -- you 
know, I think you’re absolutely right.  You know, both 
sides, as I said, have found a way for -- in search of 
tactical clubs with which to beat the other side to gain 
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leverage.  They’ve -- both sides have sought that, and the 
result is we’ve gone down and down and down in terms of 
this relationship and in terms of the status of the 
program. 
 
So, there are two things on the horizon.  One is advanced 
centrifuges.  They have installed quite a number.  There 
are news reports today that they’ve installed a number in 
Natanz.  It’s not clear that they work.  You know, these 
are IR2s that have been promised for many, many years -- 
big claims about them, claims unfilled, so we still don’t 
know whether they work, but if they do work this will 
improve their efficiency with respect to producing enriched 
uranium.  And, you know, in about a year -- 14 months, a 
year-and-a-half -- the Arak plutonium reactor could very 
well come online, which would represent a second 
independent path towards reducing bomb-related material, if 
they were to start that reactor and complete, which they 
are not now working on, but if they were to restart and 
work on reprocessing then they would have both an 
enrichment path and a reprocessing path. 
 
My own guess, and it is only a guess, is that this business 
with the IR2s is all about trying to improve their 
leverage, and so I think we need to stop playing the 
tactical leverage game and actually have a negotiation, or 
we’re going to find that these little levers become new 
obstacles.  That’s what the 20-percent was all about.  
There was no -- what are we all consumed about as non-
proliferation professionals, those of us who are?  20 
percent, 20 percent, we’ve got to stop the 20 -- 20 percent 
didn’t exist as an issue, but because this thing went on 
and on, because people kicked the ball down the field, were 
reluctant to take the political risk, were reluctant to say 
yes when yes was a possibility, that’s how we got to 20 
percent, because the Tehran research reactor was going to 
wind down without fuel and after a failed negotiation in 
2009 the Iranians said, “Well, we’ll produce our own.”  And 
that put us in a whole new world, a world of difficulty and 
complexity.  So we need to stop creating new obstacles for 
ourselves and we need to be able to work and be serious 
about diplomacy or we’re going to face some of these 
problems that you allude to. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Thank you.  Jim Dobbins, you’ve been in some tough 
negotiations.  Tell me, Jim Walsh says we’ve gone down and 
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down and down and we’re at the bottom of a hole and we keep 
digging.  How do you see the negotiations unfolding?  How 
do we get back up out of this hole?  And you only get one 
minute. 
 
[laughter] 
 
James Dobbins: 
I mean, I think the answer is probably pretty simple.  
We’re going to have to sweeten the offer on sanctions 
relief.  Now, I think the administration is legitimately 
concerned that if it drops sanctions and the Iranians then 
don’t follow through on whatever commitments they make, it 
will be very hard to re-impose those sanctions.  And I 
think the answer is to suspend the sanctions rather than 
drop them. 
 
Carla Hills: 
All of them? 
 
Jim Dobbins: 
Not necessarily all of them, but whatever ones you choose 
to provide relief you provide it on the basis of a 
suspension.  So the Security Council says for the next six 
months these sanctions shall not apply and at the end of 
that they will be reapplied unless the Security Council 
agrees in six months to extend that suspension, which means 
that the United States can unilaterally veto the -- any 
effort to sustain the suspension.  So they automatically 
come back unless Iran satisfies not just the other 
participants in the negotiation and in the Security Council 
but satisfies the U.S. government.  And I think that kind 
of formula offers you an assurance that whatever gesture 
you make in terms of sanction relief is easily reversible. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Okay. 
 
James Walsh: 
Madam chairman -- 
 
Carla Hills: 
Now --  
 
James Walsh: 
-- may I offer -- 
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Carla Hills: 
Yeah. 
 
James Walsh: 
-- just a 15-second amendment -- friendly amendment to 
brother Jim here, and that is -- I think he’s absolutely 
right, but I think fundamentally we have to break the cycle 
of expectations.  Right?  We have to do something the 
Iranians aren’t expecting, that gets them to stop and say, 
“Wait a minute, we need to rethink this proposition, that 
maybe the Americans are serious.”  It would be great if the 
Iranians did that.  I’ve encouraged them to do that.  Their 
response is the U.S. is the bigger power.  It’s the one 
that can do it.  But I think we need to take Jim’s 
sensible, detailed negotiating strategy, but we -- but 
there’s something else going on here, right?  It’s about 
history and expectations, and that has to be broken, the 
psychology has to be broken in order to create a path that 
would allow us to implement some of these good ideas. 
 
James Dobbins: 
In two seconds: the report makes very clear some of the 
steps that need to be taken to break the psychology of 
confrontation mistrust. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Good point.  All right.  I’m going go to the audience.  We 
have only 25 minutes.  I would ask you to raise your hand 
and if I call on you, state your name and your affiliation.  
Make your question short, direct it to one of our 
panelists, and we’ll move on and be as efficient as we can 
to cover as much as we can, and I see a hand over here and 
the microphone is to your right. 
 
Barbara Slavin: 
Thank you very much.  I’m Barbara Slavin from the Atlantic 
Council and almonitor.com.  I congratulate you on your 
report but I’m going to play skeptic.  Ambassador 
Pickering, what makes you think that President Obama, who 
is very much focused on domestic issues, is going to want 
to take ownership on Iran at this stage?  You talk -- maybe 
this is for Jim Dobbins -- you talk about engaging on 
Syria.  The administration has very specifically said it 
doesn’t want to talk to Iran about Syria at all, even 
though Iran wants to talk to us about Syria.  And finally, 
you talk about a bilateral channel, naming a chief 
negotiator.  Iran has refused so far even to have a two-
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minute bilateral with Wendy Sherman at the P5+1, so how do 
you overcome that?  Thanks. 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
Let me just take a first whack at it.  Obama ownership -- 
the answer is do you want another war in the Middle East?  
And I think it’s very clear nobody does, and President 
Obama’s made that clear.  I would just say, on Syria, a 
very hard case, but I think Jim is right that whatever 
happens in Syria there will be an Iranian quotient to how 
to deal with that, and I think that’s important.  So on 
bilaterals, I wouldn’t think you need to appoint a new 
negotiator.  The negotiations can proceed in the context of 
the P5+1.  I think what’s interesting is that some months 
ago we started out with just a few bilaterals.  I think it 
was China and maybe Germany.  Now Britain and France have 
been added.  Maybe inexorably there will come that magic 
day when Mr. Jalili and Wendy Sherman will actually do more 
than ask each other for talks. 
 
James Dobbins: 
Well, you know, negotiations and diplomatic contacts don’t 
always produce agreement, but they always produce 
information, and information always improves policy.  So I 
think talking to the Iranians about Syria, even if in the 
end we don’t agree, would be superior to not talking to 
them at all, because I think we would have a better 
understanding of what they’re about.  They’d have a better 
understanding of what we’re about.  There might be some 
commonalities on the fringes of our positions.  And so, I 
mean, I think generically I’m simply opposed to the idea 
that one should withhold communication as a pressure 
device. 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
Could I just add to what Jim says?  We have made it a 
practice from time immemorial to punish people we don’t 
like by not according them the pleasure of talking with us. 
 
[laughter] 
 
And it has been a constant effort to shoot ourselves in 
both feet. 
 
Carla Hills: 
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Jim, did you want to add something?  I thought you did.  
Another question.  Yes, in the back there, third row from 
the back?  Your name and affiliation? 
 
Bruce Laingen: 
I’m Bruce Laingen, a former hostage in Tehran.  I speak, in 
a sense, for that group.  I know there’s at least one of my 
colleagues here.  But I think I can speak for all of them 
in saying let’s have an end to incrementalism and let’s get 
on with the job and get off the dime.  That’s my plea on 
their behalf, if you will.  I notice that the new Secretary 
of State spoke yesterday about the new deal in Pyongyang, 
indicating that we’re prepared to have discussions with 
them directly.  If we can have discussions with the new 
leadership in Pyongyang, surely we can find some way to 
have direct discussions with a now old regime in Tehran.  I 
don’t -- I never fail to say that among the hostages I 
think I was the last to board the airplane leaving Tehran 
to go to freedom.  I said to the top hostage-taker at the 
time, “I look forward to the day when your country and mine 
can again have a normal diplomatic relationship.”  Surely 
there must be a way to do that.  There must be a way to 
find -- or to talk directly. 
 
Carla Hills:   
Do you have a question? 
 
Bruce Laingen: 
My question is let’s get off the dime -- 
 
[laughter] 
 
-- and let’s start talking.  We had Almaty the other day in 
Kazakhstan and left the ball lying there.  I don’t think -- 
I haven’t seen anyone -- I’m realistic enough to know that 
until the elections in Tehran take place in June we’re 
probably going to have nothing.  But surely there must be -
- and that’s my plea today: find a way to stop kicking the 
ball down the road and sit down and talk seriously about 
how we can talk directly, at least at a level that has some 
consequence down the road.  That’s my plea.  That’s not a 
question, it’s a plea. 
 
[laughter] 
 
Carla Hills: 
Okay.  Is there a question?  Yes.  In the back of the room. 
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Nancy Gallagher: 
Hi, I’m Nancy Gallagher from the University of Maryland, 
and a week from Monday we’re going to be releasing a report 
here on media coverage of Iran.  And one of the themes that 
we’ve noted over and over in both the U.S. and the U.K. 
coverage is basically portraying the negotiations as an 
opportunity -- the first step in the negotiations as an 
opportunity to test whether Iran is actually serious.  And 
I don’t think in the coverage we ever saw the reverse 
question; i.e., you know, what is Iran looking for as a 
test of American seriousness about negotiation.  So I 
wanted to ask each of you if you were to recommend one step 
that the president could take in the next couple of months 
to demonstrate in a way that would really resonate with the 
Iranians American seriousness in making the diplomatic 
piece of the overall equation of equal importance, what 
would that step be? 
 
Carla Hills: 
All right.  Do you want to start? 
 
James Walsh: 
Sure.  I’ll leave the diplomacy to the professionals.  I 
will say, though, just briefly in comment, that one of the 
things I see is that, for both sides, neither -- 
understandably, no state wants to negotiate when it sees 
itself in a position of weakness.  Right?  You don’t want 
to negotiate when you’re weak.  And then the cycle turns 
and a country finds -- one of the countries finds that it’s 
in the driver’s seat, that it’s in a stronger position, and 
having arrived at that stronger position, the inclination 
is to drive your advantage, pursue your advantage, press 
ahead.  So the result is, when you don’t negotiate when 
you’re weak and you don’t negotiate when you’re strong, you 
don’t negotiate.  And I -- going back to what I said before 
about breaking the cycle, you know, this will sound crazy, 
but I -- you know, could we not do something around these 
earthquakes other than issuing statements of regret and 
sympathy?  You know, are there not other ways to 
demonstrate to the Iranian people in a palpable way that we 
have empathy for their position?  Now that sounds like a 
lot of, you know, mush and not very hard-nosed for a 
nuclear guy, but it’s, again, because I think there’s such 
a deep history of mistrust in which both sides are fully 
justified and wondering about the seriousness of the other, 
thus this idea that something has to be done to break the 
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psychological circle -- the vicious circle we’re in.  And 
so I -- you know, I’d like it to be -- in addition to 
whatever these gentlemen recommend, I’d like there to be 
something like that that is dramatic and speaks directly to 
the Iranians. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Jim, you mentioned that you’d have the negotiations anyway 
because you think that you’d get information, but direct 
yourself to the question. 
 
James Dobbins:   
Well, I think -- you know, I mean, I think that if you’re 
talking about something that the President might do, it 
would be to put the nuclear negotiations in the context of 
a broader perspective of U.S.-Iranian rapprochement and 
eventual cooperation, not to abandon the insistence that 
the nuclear negotiations are the first test of that 
relationship and the most immediate task for the two sides, 
but then to speak in a way that opens a broader perspective 
of a relationship based on mutual respect, a certain set of 
principles.  And I think that, you know, depending on 
exactly how that was phrased, that could send the kind of 
signal that you’re talking about. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Tom, you have a view? 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
Yeah.  I would say this.  On page 11 of the executive 
summary we list what Iran wants, what the U.S. wants, and 
what they both want.  I think, secondly, it’s important for 
us, perhaps, to test the Iranian interest in a negotiation 
by saying to the Iranians that “we are going to stop some 
activity which you have objected to for a short period of 
time, a definitive period of time,” as a way to encourage 
forward movement on the negotiations.  Secondly, 30 years 
ago John F. Kennedy gave a speech in which he outlined to 
the Russians, the Soviets for the first time the way in 
which we looked at and approached strategic stability and 
the importance in the role of arms control and disarmament.  
Maybe the President could complement this cessation of 
activity with something that goes along those lines.  And 
maybe he could direct his negotiator to go back, as Jim has 
suggested, with something that takes -- put it this way -- 
a slightly more realistic view of how to solve what seems 
to be the impasse over sanctions.  Those three things 
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linked in a program that clearly indicated -- that is, Jim 
and I -- Jim Walsh and I have said the President has taken 
a personal interest and has directed this process, would be 
in my view the kind of signals that would help move this on 
the needle so that the pressure track and the negotiating 
track are a little more equal. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Okay.  We have a question down in front.  Here.  Your name 
and affiliation? 
 
Andrew Pierre: 
Andrew Pierre, Global Insight.  I’m going to direct this 
question to Ambassador Pickering.  When Netanyahu was at 
the United Nations, I guess it was last September, drawing 
his red line really principally related to the 20-percent 
issue, that seemed rather a difficult time in terms of the 
Israeli input.  When President Obama was in Tel Aviv there 
seemed to be a softening, particularly on the part of the 
Israelis, in terms of taking a broader approach, and I wish 
the Israeli public really understood the point that Jim 
Walsh very importantly made about the fact that 
consistently the American intelligence community does not 
believe that they’ve worked on weaponization, something 
which somehow people don’t recognize.  But my question is 
about Israel.  Are we finding -- are we in a situation now 
-- we have a bit more flexibility, which means the United 
States can be a bit more independent of Israel, if I can 
put it that way, and forward-leaning, and does this not 
suggest that we could make some progress which might have 
been difficult six months or a year ago, given the politics 
of the Middle East and Israel in particular? 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
Well, thank you, Andrew.  I’ve had a certain association 
with Israel over the years and so let me speak on the basis 
of that.  My sense has been all along that Prime Minister 
Netanyahu would like the U.S. to do the job, and liking the 
U.S to do the job and thinking militarily means that he 
also in some ways has to give us the running room to do the 
job in the negotiating context.  And over a period of a 
time, and I think particularly with his inept and maybe 
inapt speech at the General Assembly last year, there crept 
into there a notion that there was a new Israeli timeline.  
And I think that was helpful, and I gave him credit for 
that, despite the fact that the bomb and the Red Line and 
all the other pieces took the headlines.  I believe that he 
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and the President are at least closer together than they 
have been over how to deal with this issue, that I think we 
do have some running room in the negotiations.  My own view 
is that that is not an unlimited amount of time.  I do 
think that, with all respect to Israeli domestic politics, 
the Prime Minister didn’t do as well as he hoped to, as he 
had done.  This provides him with a different position 
inside Israel.   
 
We also saw last year the heads of the three intelligence 
services, the recently graduated heads, and the recently 
graduated head of the IDF cautioned against what was being 
clearly proposed was an unwise movement on the part of 
Israel preemptively and prematurely to attack Iran.  And I 
think that would have produced the kind of results that we 
outlined in our first report, maybe even on steroids.  And 
I think it would have been a mistake.  I think all of that 
has been absorbed.  I don’t know how long it will last.  
The last person in the world for me to become a prophet -- 
the last place for me to become a prophet about is Israel.  
Israel clearly wants to help by keeping the military 
pressure on, but I think at the same time we have seen, put 
it this way, the evolution of a new equilibrium.  I will 
not be millennial, and I don’t say it’s going to last 
forever, but I think your question raised an interesting 
point and I would say we have a little bit more running 
room than we had last year.  Let us hope we use it wisely. 
 
Carla Hills: 
We have a question down here, and I think it’s going to 
have to be the last question, but we’ll see at the length 
of both the question and the answer.  Your name? 
 
John Limbert: 
It’s short.  It’ll be short.  John Limbert from the U.S. 
Naval Academy.  Question for Ambassador Pickering.  Given 
the level of mistrust that Jim Walsh talked about, is it 
possible that simply we can’t move beyond the nuclear 
issue?  That both sides have painted themselves into such 
rhetorical corners that the issue politically is too hard -
- not technically but politically too hard -- and we may 
have to put it aside lest we be in the position, excuse the 
phrase, of holding everything else hostage to the nuclear 
issue and perhaps put it aside and find other areas, such 
as the things you mentioned, where the sides can find that 
if they do indeed say yes and reach an agreement, that the 
sky is not going to fall. 
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Thomas Pickering: 
John, it’s another very interesting question.  My feeling 
is that we have had such a sense of mesmerization about the 
nuclear issue that, even at fairly senior levels in Iran, 
one has had from moderate Iranians the word back that, yes, 
they’re prepared to address that with us.  We haven’t seen 
the kind of action we would like to see, but nevertheless 
they have said that. 
 
My own view, and I think it’s reflected in the report, is 
that there should be an opportunity to move as well to the 
other issues, as each side sees the benefit of doing so.  I 
would not, however, like to enter into a process in which 
every issue was on the table and we got into what the 
Israelis call a giant schlep, which means that we talk 
forever and we get nowhere.  The problem, of course, is on 
the other side, as Jim Walsh points out: we have now 
narrowed the ball -- the process down to where we talk but 
get nowhere, as well.  So it is very hard to dissect these.  
To some extent, the point the report makes is that the 
President makes it clear that he wants an agreement and is 
prepared to move.  And he lays out his roadmap for that, or 
his approach, much of which I think is now already on the 
table, and uses that as a way to test the Iranians to see, 
in fact, if they’re prepared to go.  Now, if they want to 
talk about a wider number of issues, I think we should be 
in agreement to try to do so, but we should do so on the 
basis that it isn’t going to be something that is going to 
consume years and get nowhere.  I think we have to be very 
careful about that and we have to talk about it. 
 
I also think that, as I said at the beginning, the report 
makes clear we need something of an understanding by both 
sides at high levels, what Jim would call mining for 
information, as to how they see themselves in the region 
and the future.  To some extent, that kind of a discussion, 
even if it is divisive, can at least begin to build a sense 
of understanding of what we’re dealing with, and I think we 
lack that. 
 
John, you were a hostage.  You’ve been through this.  You 
know what it’s like.  You have a great attachment to Iran.  
I admire it.  I think that in many ways there are very few 
people like you and Bruce around who understand Iran well 
enough and can give us the kind of advice to help us move 
ahead.  Thirty-three years of mistrust and misunderstanding 
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is essentially the hallmark of a tragedy, and we have to 
find a way to overcome it.  And so the ability to engage 
and ability to engage freely on a wide range of subjects 
within the constraints of trying to make some progress I 
think is the way in which the diplomacy ought to be 
conducted. 
 
Carla Hills: 
I’m going to call on Jim Walsh and then Jim Dobbins to 
either address that or any other closing remarks in just a 
minute-and-a-half for each.   
 
James Walsh: 
Thank you, madam chairman.  I want to take these last two 
questions and bring them back to where this paper begins.  
So we had a question about Israel; is there more running 
room there?  And I think the answer is yes, but, you know, 
this is a difficult, risky political project to navigate 
this with our friend and ally Israel.  There was no mention 
of Saudi Arabia.  You know, that’s another pillar here that 
makes it a risky and difficult subject.  I think John is 
right.  We’ve -- everyone’s boxed themselves in on the 
nuclear issue.  In other words, this is not a problem that 
the bureaucracy is going to solve by itself.  This is not a 
problem that will be self-resolving, that there will be 
proposals made, proposals accepted, because it is too hard.  
The only way this hard stuff will get done is if the 
President of the United States makes it his issue.  Absent 
that, we’re going to continue to do what we’ve done over 
and over again, only it will get worse.  So, for the very 
reasons that these gentlemen cite, it will require 
affirmative -- not timid, not accepting, but affirmative 
effort with diplomacy in a way that’s dedicated that we 
have not yet seen so far. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Thank you.  Jim? 
 
James Dobbins: 
I’ve got nothing to add. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Well, we’ve got one minute.  We don’t’ -- 59 seconds.  Can 
you do it in about 40 seconds? 
 
Male Speaker: 
It’s got to be a 10-second question.   
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Carla Hills:  
Yes. 
 
Male Speaker: 
Nick Cossar from [unintelligible].  Ambassador -- 
 
Carla Hills: 
Which? 
 
Male Speaker: 
-- Pickering, the question about removing some things from 
the table that Iran dislikes -- in 2009 and 2010 
especially, a lot of funding for groups that were 
documenting human rights abuse.  Did it help or not?  And 
another question for Mr. Walsh: were you worried about the 
earthquake in Bushehr or not? 
 
Thomas Pickering: 
I would say, no, it would not necessarily help.  I think 
there are other things that would help more. 
 
Carla Hills: 
Okay. 
 
James Walsh: 
I worry about all earthquakes, especially ones near nuclear 
power plants.   
 
Carla Hills: 
There you go.  Well, I think that we finished.  We have 12 
seconds and that will give me enough time to thank our very 
distinguished panelists, the Woodrow Wilson Center, and 
those that put the report together. 
 
[applause] 
 
[end of transcript] 


